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COUNCIL, 3rd August 2011 
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23 MINUTES OF COUNCIL HELD ON 23RD MAY 2011
It was moved by the Mayor,

Seconded by Councillor Wardhaugh, and

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Council held on the 25th May 2011, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and signed by the Mayor.

24 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS 
The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any personal or prejudicial interest which they might have in relation to the items to be considered at the Council meeting.

25 MAYOR’S OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

(A) The Mayor commented that it was now the Muslim holy month of Ramadan and wished all Muslims a happy and safe Ramadan. 

(B) The Mayor referred to the recent tragic incidents in Norway, and advised that with the Council’s consent he would write a letter to the Norwegian Ambassador to express the sorrow and condolences of the Council.  The Council consented to this action.  
(C) The Mayor announced that Jonathan Philips, Director, Adults, Health and Social Care had retired on the 31st July 2011 and extended best wishes for a long, happy and fruitful retirement.  Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Adults, Health and Social Care, also thanked Jonathan Philips for all his work over the last five years and for his support and advice. 
26 PETITIONS PRESENTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL
(A)
Councillor Stout presented a petition on behalf of the travelling public of Brighouse seeking consideration to the provision of public toilet facilities at Brighouse Bus Station. 


The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

(B)
Councillor Taylor presented a petition on behalf of the residents of Horley Green, Claremount seeking the provision and maintenance of lighting to the footpath at the top of Jerwood Hill, close to Parsonage Street, Turner Lane on to Claremount Road. 


The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.

27 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL RULE 12
There were no questions submitted by members of the public.

28 CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS 
(A)
LOCAL TRANSPORT PLAN CAPITAL PROGRAMMES FOR 2011/2012 (CABINET, 6TH JUNE 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 5/B4) 





It was moved by Councillor Battye,





Seconded by Councillor Collins,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 5/B4 be approved.

RESOLVED that

(a) the 2011/12 Highways Maintenance and Integrated Transport Capital programmes, as set out in the appendices to the report of the Director, Economy and Environment be approved;

(b) the Acting Head of Highways and Engineering be authorised, in consultation with the Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment to:-

i. agree any minor changes in the programmes which may become necessary; and

ii. ensure that any significant changes be the subject of a further report to Cabinet.

(B)
MUSEUM COLLECTIONS STORAGE (CABINET, 27TH JUNE 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 20/B20)



It was moved by Councillor Battye,



Seconded by Councillor P Nash,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 20/B20 be approved.
RESOLVED that option 1 of the proposal be approved and a sum of £100,000 be included in the Council’s capital programme for this scheme.

(C) 
CAPITAL PROGRAMME – CONTACT CENTRE ACCOMMODATION – (CABINET, 27TH JUNE 2011 - MINUTE NUMBER 21/B21)  



It was moved by Councillor Battye,



Seconded by Councillor T Swift,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 21/B21 be approved.
RESOLVED that the scheme to develop the first floor of Westgate House for the Corporate Contact Centre’s expansion be approved, in the sum of £295,000 for inclusion in the capital programme, to be financed from the anticipated receipt from the sale of the Broad Street site.
(D)
CALDERDALE SCHEME FOR FINANCING SCHOOLS (FORMERLY FAIR FUNDING FRAMEWORK) (CABINET 18TH JULY 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 33/B28) 



It was moved by Councillor Battye,



Seconded by Councillor Evans,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 33/B28 be approved.
RESOLVED that the Calderdale Scheme for Financing Schools (Fair Funding Framework) document, as approved by the Schools Forum in compliance with statutory requirements be approved.
(E)
LEAVING CARE POLICY (CABINET 18TH JULY 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 35/B29) 



It was moved by Councillor Battye,

          

Seconded by Councillor M K Swift,

that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 35/B29 be approved.

Councillors Hutson, Raistrick and Metcalfe commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that in compliance with Statutory Guidance (Children Act 1989 Guidance Volume 3 Transition to Adulthood for young people leaving care) the Leaving Care Policy be approved.  
29 ADULTS, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY PANEL RECOMMENDATION
(A)
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2011/2012 MUNICIPAL YEAR (ADULTS HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY PANEL, 29TH JUNE 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 6/C6)



It was moved by Councillor Draycot,



Seconded by Councillor Bampton-Smith,

that the recommendation of the Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel contained in Minute Number 6/C6 be approved.

RESOLVED that Councillor Booth be appointed as Deputy Chair of the Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel for the 2011/12 Municipal Year.

30 USE OF RESOURCES SCRUTINY PANEL RECOMMENDATION
(A)
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2011/2012 MUNICIPAL YEAR (USE OF RESOURCES SCRUTINY PANEL, 9TH JUNE 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 2/D1)
It was moved by Councillor Smith,

Seconded by Councillor Winterburn,

that the recommendation of the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel contained in Minute Number 2/D1 be approved.

RESOLVED that Councillor Wardhaugh be appointed as Deputy Chair of the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel for the 2011/12 Municipal Year.

31 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY PANEL RECOMMENDATIONS
(A)
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR FOR THE 2011/2012 MUNICIPAL YEAR (CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY PANEL 14TH JUNE 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 2/E1) 

It was moved by Councillor Blagbrough,

Seconded by Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith,

that the recommendation of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel contained in Minute Number 2/E1 be approved.

RESOLVED that Councillor Raistrick be appointed as Chair of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel for the 2011/12 Municipal Year.

(B) 
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2011/2012 MUNICIPAL YEAR (CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY PANEL, 14TH JUNE 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 3/E1)
It was moved by Councillor Raistrick,

Seconded by Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith,

that the recommendation of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel contained in Minute Number 3/E1 be approved.

RESOLVED that Mrs P Astwood MBE be appointed as Deputy Chair of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel for the 2011/2012 Municipal Year.

(C) 
PARENT GOVERNOR CO-OPTED MEMBER
This item was withdrawn at the meeting as no recommendation had been made by the Scrutiny Panel at its meeting on 26th July 2011. 

32 SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY PANEL RECOMMENDATION
(A)
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2011/2012 MUNICIPAL YEAR (SAFER AND STRONGER COMMUNITIES SCRUTINY PANEL, 16TH JUNE 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 2/G1)
 
It was moved by Councillor Young,




Seconded by Councillor Smith,

that the recommendation of the Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny Panel contained in Minute Number 2/G1 be approved.

RESOLVED that Councillor Hutson be appointed as Deputy Chair of the Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny Panel for the 2011/2012 Municipal Year.

33 ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT SCRUTINY PANEL RECOMMENDATION
(A)  
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2011/12 MUNICIPAL YEAR

This item was withdrawn at the meeting as no recommendation had been made by the Scrutiny Panel at its meeting on 27th July 2011.

34 GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION
(A)
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2011/2012 MUNICIPAL YEAR (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 20TH JUNE 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 4/J2)





It was moved by Councillor T Swift,





Seconded by Councillor Sutherland,

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 4/J2 be approved.

RESOLVED that Councillor Winterburn be appointed as Deputy Chair of the Governance and Business Committee for the 2011/2012 Municipal Year.

35 PLANNING COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS
(A) 
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2011/2012 MUNICIPAL YEAR (PLANNING COMMITTEE, 7TH JUNE 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 6/H11)





It was moved by Councillor Sutherland,





Seconded by Councillor D Hardy,

that the recommendation of the Planning Committee contained in Minute Number 6/H11 be approved.
RESOLVED that Councillor Coombs be appointed as Deputy Chair of the Planning Committee for the 2011/2012 Municipal Year.

(B)
COMMITTEE PROCEDURE ISSUES – MEETING START TIME (PLANNING COMMITTEE, 19TH JULY 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 14/H25)

It was moved by Councillor Sutherland,





Seconded by Councillor D Hardy,

that the recommendation of the Planning Committee contained in Minute Number 14/H25 be approved.

RESOLVED that meetings of the Planning Committee start at 1500 hours.

36 LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION 
(A)
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2011/2012 MUNICIPAL YEAR (LICENSING AND REGULATORY COMMITTEE, 13TH JUNE 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 2/L2)



It was moved by Councillor Mrs Allen,



Seconded by Councillor Thornber,

that the recommendation of the Licensing and Regulatory Committee contained in Minute Number 2/L2 be approved.

RESOLVED that Councillor Smith be appointed as Deputy Chair of the Licensing and Regulatory Committee for the 2011/2012 Municipal Year. 

37 AUDIT COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION
(A)
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR FOR THE 2011/2012 MUNICIPAL YEAR (AUDIT COMMITTEE, 4TH JULY 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 2/K1)





It was moved by Councillor T Swift,





Seconded by Councillor Winterburn, 


that the recommendation of the Audit Committee contained in Minute Number 2/K1 be approved.


RESOLVED that Councillor Wardhaugh be appointed Deputy Chair of the Audit Committee for the 2011/2012 Municipal Year.

38 APPEALS PANEL RECOMMENDATION

(A)
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR FOR THE 2011/2012 MUNICIPAL YEAR (APPEALS PANEL, 8TH JULY 2011 – MINUTE NUMBER 6/M2) 






It was moved by Councillor Battye, 






Seconded by Councillor T Swift,


that Councillor D Hardy be appointed Chair of the Appeals Panel for the 2011/2012 municipal year.  



RESOLVED that Councillor D Hardy be appointed Chair of the Appeals Panel for the 2011/2012 Municipal Year.

39 TO RECEIVE THE ANNUAL SCRUTINY REPORT 2010/2011 

Councillor Smith presented the Annual Report of the work of the Scrutiny Panels for the 2010/2011 Municipal Year.  The Annual Report, as last year, was aimed at the public, rather than for internal consumption.  It provided a brief summary of a number of areas of work that the five scrutiny panels undertook during the year. 

It had been decided to publish the Annual Report on the Council’s website rather than as a leaflet this year which would save money. After this meeting the report would be set out in a way that made it accessible on the internet, so the look of it might change a little, but the content would remain the same.

All Members of the Scrutiny Panels had had the opportunity to comment on the content of the Annual Report and to suggest any areas of work that they would like to see included.  

When the Annual Report was discussed at the Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel, Members had commented that they were pleased that Calderdale residents and some organisations had actively contributed to some of the reviews and work last year, but would like to see the type of organisations expanded to include input from business in the Borough as well as voluntary and community groups.  It was vital that scrutiny was a public activity and it was hoped that the Annual Report would be of interest to the public and would encourage more people to get involved.  



It was moved by Councillor Smith,




Seconded by Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith

that the Council endorses the Annual Scrutiny Report for 2010/11 to be published on the Council’s website and made available at Council contact points.

RESOLVED that the Annual Scrutiny report 2010/11 be endorsed for publication on the Council’s website and be made available at Council contact points.

40 MEMBERSHIP OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES
It was moved by Councillor Battye,

Seconded by Councillor T Swift, and

RESOLVED that Councillors be appointed to serve as Members and Substitute Members of Scrutiny Panels and Committees for the remainder of the 2011/2012 municipal year as follows:

	Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel
	-
	Councillor Raistrick (Independent Group Member)

Councillor Stout (Independent Group Substitute Member) 
Councillor McAllister to replace Councillor Byrne as Substitute Member

 

	Economy and Environment Scrutiny Panel 
	-
	Councillor Stout (Independent Group Member) 
Councillor Raistrick (Independent Group Substitute Member) 
Councillor Baines to replace Councillor Byrne as Member 



	Audit Committee 
	-
	Councillor McAllister to replace Councillor Byrne as Member 



	Employees Forum
	- 
	Councillor McAllister to replace Councillor Taylor as Member

Councillor Taylor to replace Councillor McAllister as Substitute Member 




41 REPRESENTATION ON OUTSIDE BODIES

                                
It was moved by Councillor Battye,

                                
Seconded by Councillor T Swift, 
and


RESOLVED that Members of the Council and others be appointed to serve as representatives of the Council on outside bodies as follows:

	PATROL Joint Committee – 
	Councillor Hutson – Member 

Substitute Member Vacancy 



	West Yorkshire Integrated Transport Authority

· Calderdale Consultative Committee 

· District Liaison Committee 
	Councillor  Sutherland - Member

Councillor Coombs - Member



	Association of West Yorkshire Authorities 
	Vacancy 



	Leeds Bradford Airport Limited Consultative Committee 
	Councillor Thompson - Member



	Calderdale Safer and Stronger Communities Partnership 
	Councillor Booth – Substitute Member 

Substitute Member Vacancy 



	Calderdale/Kirklees Careers Service Partnership 


	Councillor Mrs Carter – Member 



	Rochdale Canal Trust Ltd 
	Councillor Cooper – Substitute Director 



	West Yorkshire Joint Services Committee 
	Substitute member vacancy 



	Yorkshire Regional Flood and Coastal Committee 


	Councillor Baines – Member 

Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell – Substitute Member 




42 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 13
(A)
Councillor Smith asked Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment about what action has the Council taken to reduce the number of empty properties in Calderdale? What had the results been of this programme to date and what further measures could be considered? 

Councillor Collins replied that the Empty Homes Strategy was introduced in 2010 with an action plan for officers to follow. The discount to Council Tax for empty homes was also changed from 50% to 25% to strengthen the strategic message. 

Since then a co-ordinated approach to enforcement action has produced good results in bringing a small number of very problematic empty homes back into use. The wider programme of offering assistance to owners of empty homes has also produced good results. Owners have taken up offers of advice about how to market their properties, how to become landlords and how to get repairs carried out. Council made funds available for loans to owners and these have been taken up and used to improve properties prior to their being let or sold.

The overall number of empty homes continues to fall in the Borough at an average rate of 9% a year over the last 3 years, it is, however, accelerating. When the data was last put before Council, in November 2008, the number of empty homes was 2730; at the end of July 2011 this figure was 2085.

Further measures could be the removal of the empty home discount altogether, the use of further enforcement powers such as compulsory purchase, delegation of powers between services  to cut down on barriers to information and enforcement measures. Additional resource in terms of both revenue and capital spent on reducing empty homes will increase the eligibility for New Homes Bonus providing a spend to save opportunity.

In addition to the work of the Empty Homes Strategy on residential properties, the Council has also been looking to reduce the number of empty shops in the Borough. 

The Council has established a small “Calderdale Empty Shops” project using £52,632 of government grant to employ an officer to investigate the number and location of vacant retail premises in the main town centres of Calderdale, to contact owners and agents to investigate the reasons for vacancies and to bring empty properties back into use wherever this is possible.

A plan of action has been presented to the Council’s Economic Task Force and £50,000 has been approved from the Section 106 monies that the Council’s planning application process secures, to support a low cost loan scheme for empty retail properties to encourage owners and prospective tenants to re-use the premises and reduce the vacancy rates across Calderdale.  Issues to be addressed by the loan are likely to include physical renovation and refurbishment of empty retail property and other associated issues that are preventing occupation.

The allocation of S106 monies in this way will assist improvement of our town centres and our economy.  The project will also explore the opportunity to bring the vacant upper level residential accommodation above the Borough Market in central Halifax into use and a feasibility study will be progressed to consider this option.

(Councillor Fekri declared a personal interest, as the Council were in touch with the owners of an empty property next door to where he lived.) 

(B)
Councillor Young asked Councillor T Swift, Deputy Leader, about the total costs to Calderdale Council of actions relating to the recent EDL demonstration? What had been the impact of the demonstration on the community and what lessons had been learned for the future? 

Councillor T Swift thanked Councillor Young for his question on the important matter of the impact of the recent English Defence League protest upon the town, and the costs that have been incurred by Calderdale Council as a result and replied that the current assessments of costs incurred by Calderdale Council as a result of the protest on the 9th July are estimated to be just in excess of £60,000. This includes direct additional costs for the event, as well as preparatory time spent by key staff in advance. It includes an estimate of £10,000 from the Youth Service, for diversionary activities for which some payments are still being processed. 

It should be noted that this does not include the costs incurred by other partner organisations, and I am aware that West Yorkshire Police have been asked a similar question. 

The Council, Police and partners worked tirelessly with local people to minimise the impact of this event upon the community. There was evidence of increased tensions  leading up to the event, but we took steps to prevent difficulties on the day by delivering targeted support and diversionary activity with individuals who were at risk of becoming involved. 

We worked with local businesses and agencies supporting vulnerable people to minimise disruption and I was pleased to see how this communication and engagement work made a difference on the day. I was also pleased with the level of support and co-operation from licensed premises and off-licenses, which reduced the risk of anti-social behaviour in the town.

It was positive to see the opening events for the Halifax Festival take place in the Piece Hall and at Harvey’s even if the former attracted a smaller crowd than we had originally expected. It was obviously disappointing that the closure of Eureka! was necessary, but events on the day showed it was the right decision to do so.  I would like to once again thank the Board and the Chief Executive of Eureka! for their support to the Council and partnership in dealing with this event. 

While the protest passed without major disruption, and we were able to return to normality quickly, there are lessons to be learned from what happened on the day. A formal de-brief is being arranged by the Council, Police and partners. Our officers are currently undertaking a consultation exercise to gather information and views from a wide range of local people and businesses to inform this. 

I agree that we always need to learn from these challenges, and I am confident that our working relationships and commitment to create a safe environment in Calderdale, puts us in a strong position to do so. 

I would like to finish with one or two personal reflections on the events surrounding the day. Many of us joined together to make it clear that the so-called demonstration was unwarranted and unwanted; observing events on the day made it clear that the main aim was to cause disruption, and also that the bulk of those involved were from outside of Calderdale. 

Secondly, I want to acknowledge and praise the good sense of the vast majority of the population of Halifax and Calderdale, who not only made it clear that they wanted no part of the nonsense the EDL are peddling, refused to be provoked, but simply got on with their lives, helping us to make sure that the town was back to normal within hours of the demonstration ending.

(C)
Councillor Draycott asked Councillor Kirton, nominated representative of the West Yorkshire Police Authority about the cost of the police operation required to maintain order during the recent demonstration by the English Defence League? 

Councillor Kirton replied the latest estimated cost of the recent EDL Demonstration in Halifax is £82,000.  This represents additional costs only and includes an estimate of around £70k for mutual aid from other police forces where we have not yet received the final bill.

(D) 
Councillor Thornber asked Councillor Kirton, nominated representative of the West Yorkshire Police Authority about the cost to the West Yorkshire Police of the recent EDL rallies held in Halifax? What steps were being taken, by the Police, to recoup these costs from the EDL?  And If the answer to question two is “no steps were being taken”, explain why organisations, like the EDL, who are neither wanted nor welcome in Halifax, are allowed to hold events in Calderdale free of charge, whilst charitable organisations, which are wanted and welcome, are required to pay substantial amounts for the policing of their events? 

Councillor Kirton replied that the latest estimated cost of the recent EDL Demonstration in Halifax is £82,000.  This represents additional costs only and includes an estimate of around £70k for mutual aid from other police forces where we have not yet received the final bill.

The force policy on charging for special policing services, which is publicly available on the WYP website, sets out the circumstances in which charges will be made to organisers of events. 

It states "We will not charge for statutory events, e.g. where there is no financial gain to the organiser and which reflect constitutional rights..."

In other words there is no power to recharge the EDL for such events  in the same way that we could charge for policing at football matches for example, as there is a right to peaceful protest.

The Chair of the Authority and Chief Constable wrote to the Home Office following the EDL demonstrations in Bradford, setting out their concerns about the costs and impact of the protests on local communities.  James Brokenshire MP responded but while sympathetic made it clear that the government had no immediate plans to change the relevant legislation, although it would be kept under review.

43 REPORTS OF THE LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS

(A)
LEADER’S REPORT

Councillor Battye, Leader, submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

EDL March: 

At the last Council meeting, I expressed my thanks to colleagues within our partner organisations for their collaboration in managing the March in Halifax, minimising the impact on local people and businesses. I want to repeat those heartfelt thanks for the recent march: local people continue to show considerable courage and resilience including especially Eureka. We will continue to do what we can with partners to facilitate peaceful protest but at the same time deal with any unlawful activity should it occur.

As before, my report will concentrate on activities not reported elsewhere within this Council meeting, particularly at a Regional/West Yorkshire level.

Calderdale Forward: 

We have been working through a process to close the former Local Strategic Partnership whose role is now being largely superseded by the Health and Wellbeing Board in terms of strategic planning for the area. Many good working relationships have developed over the last few years and we are concerned to maintain these but in a new shape, and to ensure that the Health and Wellbeing Board takes the broader perspective of “wellbeing”.

Involving the business community: 

This has been an ingredient of Calderdale Forward which we are developing both for the Health and Wellbeing Board and the LEP, building on the former Economy and Enterprise Partnership.

Shadow Health and Wellbeing Board 

Has held its first meeting: the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment is now being completed, and the Health and Wellbeing Strategy drafted. This will replace the Community Strategy. An Assembly meeting is being planned for November 11th to finalise these. Planning is also underway for the local Healthwatch service (the new local consumer voice to provide influencing, signposting and advocacy for health and social care) with a stakeholders day on September 21st.

Leeds City Region Local Enterprise Partnership: 

The major focus here is also on developing the Plan to be launched at a Summit in September. The vision is about the Region being:

A world-leading dynamic and sustainable low-carbon economy that balances economic growth with a high quality of life for everyone

We are currently looking at High Value and inclusive growth scenarios around innovation, employment and skills and the low carbon economy, alongside continuing priorities of Housing and Regeneration, Transport and integrated strategy planning. 

After examining the options earlier in the summer, the decision was taken by the LEP that the Enterprise Zone would be the Lower Aire Valley in Leeds. The advantage for us will come through the Business rates generated by this development which will be available for the LEP to invest locally.

A particular focus for me is around the Low Carbon issues within the Region.

West Yorkshire: 

I have now been appointed as the Deputy Chair of the AWYA. Examining the potential for more shared services is an area of particular interest: we have just signed a Memorandum of Understanding about Legal Services to better co-ordinate activity between WY Councils. We are currently looking at purchasing external child care placements (in foster homes and residential care) where there is the potential to get better value for money. 

Major projects: 

Broad St is now well advanced, I need to acknowledge that there is extensive planning work underway for other important schemes within Halifax especially completing the bid for Heritage Lottery Funding for Piece Hall. Regrettably the bid for Todmorden Town Hall has not been successful this time but work is beginning on alternative plans.

Councillor Cooper raised concerns regarding the responses received from Heritage Lottery regarding the Piece Hall and asked what problems, if any, exist with the Piece Hall Bid.  In response, Councillor Battye advised that representations had been made to the Heritage Lottery Board and that work was ongoing with the Piece Hall bid. 
Councillor Blagbrough referred to the appointment at Annual Council of Cabinet Members for Education and Life Long Learning and Children’s Social Care/Lead Member for Children’s Services and asked whether the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel should be split to reflect the Cabinet responsibilities, due to the large amount of work in these areas. In response, Councillor Battye agreed that there was a large amount of work in both of these areas but felt if important to maintain one cross-service Scrutiny Panel.  

Councillor Raistrick commented on the RGF2 and asked if the Leader had any hope this money would be spent in Calderdale.   In response, Councillor Battye advised that she was working to achieve positive benefits for Calderdale and was pressing hard for Calderdale’s Transport Infrastructure funding. Through the Local Enterprise Partnership and the Regional Growth Fund several bids had been submitted in the second round.  

Councillor Hall asked whether a draft agreement had been signed for a bus lay-by and bus stop at Hipperholme.  In response, Councillor Battye advised that she could not confirm this, but would follow it up and respond as soon as possible. 

Councillor Stout asked if it would be possible to consider a survey or study regarding the provision of public toilets at Brighouse Bus Station.  In response, Councillor Battye said she did take this issue seriously and would ensure it was considered through the Capital Programme Working Party. 

(B)
CABINET MEMBER REPORTS

(i)
Deputy Leader 

Councillor T Swift, Deputy Leader, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:



Budget and finance

One of our priorities is to ensure that the budget savings and reviews are carried through and completed on time. In addition to the budget decisions from March 2011, there remain a number of reviews and areas of savings that were included in previous budgets where action is still required to ensure savings are delivered.

The areas where Cabinet has received reports and taken decisions which are fundamental to achieving the budget targets include:-

· Library service restructuring;

· Initiating the Council-wide review of administration and support services;

· Approving the transformation of communications within the authority;

· Approving the conclusion of reviews of the registration service and of neighbourhoods and community engagement.

The report on the final accounts for 2010/11 showed that the Council delivered its budget effectively despite the challenge of coping with significant in-year spending cuts, and led to an increase in the level of balances at the start of this financial year.

So far, just under 200 employees have left the authority as a result of the    financial and budget savings. To date, there have been 92 voluntary early retirements, 91 voluntary redundancies and NO compulsory redundancies.

Future financial prospects

The update of the medium term financial strategy will come to Cabinet on 19th September and then be recommended for approval at the next full Council.

There are major uncertainties about the financial position beyond 2013. Significant factors include:-

· The impact of the transfer of housing benefit functions to the Department for Work and Pensions as part of the universal benefit;

· Localisation of Council Tax Benefit, with a 10% cut in the budget, which means we will face tough decisions about future eligibility for this benefit;

· The impact of the Local Government finance review and the localisation of non-domestic rates.

As the Government has yet to give full details in all of these areas, we will need to develop plans that take account of a range of possible scenarios.

English Defence League demonstration in Halifax

Calderdale Council was at the heart of planning to prevent disorder and minimise the impact on Halifax arising from the so-called “English Defence League” demonstration in Halifax on 9th July. It’s important that members are aware of the huge amount of time and energy that went into contingency plans for this, involving hundreds of staff from our safer and cleaner teams, youth workers and community workers, through to Directors and the Chief Executive.

I spent much of the day with the Chief Executive observing the demonstration from the control room, and whilst the numbers attending were less than the EDL had claimed, it was clear that a significant proportion had come with the intention of avoiding the planned arrangements and demonstration site and acting in as difficult and provocative manner as possible. With a few limited exceptions, the attempts to prevent this were successful, and many people were able to continue about their normal business in the town centre throughout the day. For those who felt it best to avoid Halifax at the time, the town was back to normal within a few hours of the end of the demonstration.

As well as thanking and recognising the contributions and commitment of our own staff, I think it’s also that we praise the role played by many local businesses – Eureka, of course, who closed for the day to allow the demonstration to be restricted to their car park; and the majority of the licensed premises in the town, who closed for the period before and during the demonstration.

We coordinated an agreed cross-party statement, which was also supported by a range of partners, responding to the demonstration. I hope that most members have already seen this, but I am including it below for your information.

JOINT STATEMENT FROM LOCAL PEOPLE AND ORGANISATIONS ABOUT THE EDL DEMONSTRATION ON 9TH JULY (RELEASED 9th JULY)
We believe that the planned English Defence League protest in Halifax on the 9th July is unwanted, and damaging to everyone who lives, works and cares for Halifax and Calderdale.

We support the right to peaceful protest in this country, but there is no clear reason why this group want to protest in Halifax, and the event will only bring tension, discord and anxiety for our local communities.

We have seen the impact of previous disruptive and criminal behaviour by supporters of this group in Halifax in recent months followed by the arrests of 16 people in April.
Today is the first day of the Halifax Festival. Eureka! would be marking their 19th birthday in Halifax, but is now closed. It should be a day for local people to enjoy, a day for us to welcome visitors to our town, and a welcome boost for local businesses in difficult times.

Instead, this protest – which will cost the Police, Council and partners many thousands of pounds to manage– will disrupt our town and have a damaging impact on our local businesses on the day itself and potentially afterwards. 

Fortunately, Halifax is a resilient place, with a clear determination to respond to the challenges of the economic recession. We are a place where people live side by side, with common values based upon mutual respect, tolerance and unity.

The actions of the EDL in choosing to demonstrate in Halifax this Saturday show that they care nothing for the well-being of anyone who lives, works in or cares about Halifax.

They are not welcome in our town. It is time that they got this message from us.
Councillor Raistrick referred to the proposed Localisation of Council Tax benefit and asked all Political parties to treat as an important  issue for Calderdale. 

Councillor Baines asked if it was right that candidates for Local Elections had received funding from Trade Unions which might be involved with negotiations with the Council.  In response, Councillor Swift advised that when funding was received from Trade Unions candidates had to declare this in their returns and all parties should look carefully at sources of funding. 


(ii)
Performance and Resources 

Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell, Cabinet Member for Performance and Resources submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Business Change & Performance Management Service
I am pleased to report that the council wide review of Administration and Support is progressing well. The first phase is focused on Information Systems Support, Management Information and Performance Management. Job role analysis has been completed and a draft organisational structure, new job descriptions and grades have been developed. The formal 90 day consultation commenced on Friday 22nd July. 

A programme of work to upgrade the Council’s Customer Relationship Management system has commenced. This will support the Access to Services strategy and will include enhanced functionality for customer self service and back office integration. It will also allow us to develop more robust customer management information, which will provide us with a better understanding of customer requirements and allow us to target services more effectively.

The Council’s annual Child In Need Census (CIN) for 2010/11 was submitted to the Department for Education (DfE) on time and with zero errors in June. The CIN census is a highly complex return which is notoriously difficult to get right and many Authorities struggle with accuracy and timescales. This achievement is underpinned by improved systems; management information and data quality within Children’s Social Care in Calderdale and demonstrates a significant improvement (in terms of data quality) since the Ofsted inspection in 2010.   

Working in conjunction with colleagues in Safer & Stronger we have implemented facilities to enable multiple payment channels for the vast majority of chargeable council services. These now include on-line, mediated and face to face. This has significantly reduced manual processing and overall administration costs. 

Democratic and Partnership Services

An all Member seminar on the implications of the Localism Bill was provided to Members. It dealt with potentially far reaching topics such as the general power of competence, standards and governance.

Legal Services continues to implement its case management system with a roll out of workflows scheduled for early September.

Electoral Services has moved to working on the annual canvass to ensure our register of voters is accurate and up to date in readiness for the election next year.

Finance Service

It has been a busy time of year for this service. They have successfully produced the following:

The Revenue and Capital Outturn reports for 2010/11, these reports have demonstrated another year of strong financial management and budgetary control.

The closure of the Council’s Accounts for 2010/11, this has proved to be far more complex than usual due to the need to comply with new International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS). Despite this the accounts have been closed as promptly as ever.

The Council’s Annual Governance Statement for 2010/11, this key document brings together issues arising from the Council’s continuous review of its systems of internal control and it is pleasing to report that governance arrangements remain strong.

Human Resources Service

Since the recruitment service went online just over 92% of job applications are now completed online making large savings for the Council and helping to reduce our carbon footprint.

I have been involved in working with HR on the rollout of the pilot for the new Performance and Development Plan system.

Finally, the Essential Car User project has been completed recently as per Members instructions. 

Councillor Winterburn referred to suggestions made at a recent meeting that employees who had been made redundant/taken early retirement had returned to the Council on Agency Contracts and asked if this was the case and whether this compromised the integrity of the Councils Redundancy Policy.  In response, Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell said that he was aware this had been raised in a meeting and advised that he was contacting all Directors to cross check all payroll records to ensure this was not happening.  

Councillor Raistrick referred to Calderdale jobs for Calderdale people and stressed the need to look at this as a Council when considering sharing services. In response, Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell said that all Services were looking carefully at possibilities for cooperation at a wider level in order to determine what was the best approach for Calderdale. 

Councillor Thornber referred to the 92% of job applications completed on line and asked if we were aiming for this to be 100% and stressed that it was right to have the process available on line, but we must not rule out some people need paper backup. Councillor Beacroft-Mitchell commented that the Council would continue to maintain appropriate options for job applicants to use.
(iii) 
Economy and Environment

Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member for Economy and Environment submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Since the last meeting, I have worked hard, with staff throughout Economy and Environment, to make progress across the range of key issues affecting the directorate, for example:

· Northgate House, the Council’s office accommodation needs and the development of an Asset and Facilities Management strategy;

· regional and local transport planning, with particular reference to the Caldervale rail line, the third platform at Halifax station and the protection of local bus services; 

· preparation of the Local Development Framework, the local Housing Needs strategy and a new approach to conservation work;

· providing more affordable homes and cutting the number of empty properties across the borough; 

· the Piece Hall project; 

· a future vision for Todmorden, with particular emphasis on the Bramsche Square and the former Rose Street health centre; 

· speeding up the planning application process and strengthening enforcement; 

· pushing through a major road works programme; 

· starting the Halifax town-centre parking survey; 

· wherever possible, through the Economic Taskforce, supporting local business and improving engagement with local companies;

· beginning the search for a new strategy for our markets service;

· seeking further ways to improve waste collection and local recycling rates;

· pressing ahead with the Ridings and Mixenden Centre projects in North Halifax;

· re-structuring the Directorate itself and delivering on the savings targets in the Council’s 2010/11 budget.

I will be happy to answer questions on these (and any other) matters relevant to my brief.

Councillor Collins referred to a Lloyds Bank announcement in which they stated that they would be maintaining current major operations in Calderdale. 

Councillor McAllister commented that it was encouraging to see that good relations continued with Lloyds Bank.

Councillor Mrs Carter referred to the budget saving regarding Christmas Trees and noted that they would now be paid for by funding through the Economic Taskforce, when they should be included in the Highways budget. In response, Councillor Collins advised that the programme for Christmas Trees had only lasted for three years and it was absurd that Christmas Trees were paid for out of the Highways budget and it was important to find alternative sources of funding in future years. 

Councillor Hall referred to the Empty Shops strategy and asked if the shops in Stoney Lane Estate in Lightcliffe, that had been empty for 12 years, could be included. In response, Councillor Collins agreed that these should be included. 

Councillor Winterburn pressed for the case for a third platform at Halifax Railway Station.  In response, Councillor Collins advised that options for this were being considered. 

Councillor Reason referred to an item in the Halifax Courier regarding possible changes to the waste collection contract. In response, Councillor Collins advised that there was a debate in progress, on the Courier Website and a report was due to go to the Scrutiny Panel on recycling in general where they would be debating this point.  There is debate all over the country on the pros and cons for both sides of this issue, and no decisions had been made at this time. 

Councillor Raistrick referred to the success of the Empty Homes Strategy and asked Councillor Collins if he would be making similar efforts to implement the Parking Review.  In response, Councillor Collins advised that consideration was being given as to how best to take this forward.
Councillor Stout referred to the Regional Local Transport Planning – Caldervale Line, asked if there were any plans to put toilet facilities into Halifax Railway Station and stated that he was grateful for the piece in the Courier regarding the £30,000 allocated from the Economic Taskforce for Christmas Trees this year. 

Councillor Kirton referred to the Leeds City Region and asked if there was any indication of electrification of the Caldervale line.  In response, Councillor Collins advised that there was no provision as yet but that this would continue to be pursued. 


(iv)
Education and Lifelong Learning 

Councillor Evans, Cabinet Member for Education and Lifelong Learning gave an announcement that the Key Stage 2 results were out and Calderdale had come third in Yorkshire and Humberside, Congratulations should be relayed to our schools and submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:  

Since becoming Cabinet Member/Portfolio Holder for Education and Lifelong Learning I have met with various Officers of the Council and visited a number of establishments including:

1) briefing meetings with Owen Williams and Janet Donaldson and all Heads of Service.

 

2) made visits to a wide cross section of secondary schools including  Special schools and the PRU + Calderdale College.

3) visits to a cross section of primary schools.

4) regular meetings with the Directorate Leadership Team

5) frequent meetings with David Whalley, Head of Learning

6) participation in specialist meetings and seminars:
 e.g. SEN / SENCO 

7) CYP Management Development

8) Budget Financial Review meetings

9) Academies Working Party

10) Development of Traded Services with CYP.

11) Secondary Development Programme

12) Lifelong Learning Development

13) met with School Governors from across Calderdale

14) held a series of meetings with representatives Head Teachers from CASH and CPHA

15) Children's Social Care Workshop

16) Early Intervention Strategy Development

17) meeting with Michael Gove and Sarah Teather at the DfE in London re future academy development and schools funding.
Councillor Ford referred to the planned commissioning of services for Children and Young People and asked that of the 33,000 children enrolled in 101 schools, how many extra district children from outside the borough are enrolled in Calderdale Schools and if all replies had been received regarding School’s Balances.  In response, Councillor Evans said he did not know how many out of district children were enrolled in Calderdale schools and did not know if all replies on school balances had been received but agreed to find out and respond. 

Councillor D Hardy asked how many Calderdale schools were going into or coming out of special measures.  In response, Councillor Evans advised that 4 schools were in special measures, Christchurch school was now out of special measures, but 3 primary schools were in special measures, 2 of these are making satisfactory progress and the next monitoring visits will be between September and December.  There are 2 secondary schools with a notice to improve. 

Councillor Raistrick referred to the serious issues around School Balances, with 20% of schools becoming Academies; the number of services we supply to these schools will reduce.  We need to look at the support services provided by the Council or from outside and need political leadership on these issues.  In response, Councillor Evans noted that as more schools become Academies there will need to be an economy of scale and we would need to look at marketing services to assess what is needed to support schools. 

Councillor Ali referred to the initial Secondary Review and asked what was going to be done with the document regarding Halifax High and what is going to be addressed with West Central Halifax.   In response, Councillor Evans advised that Members were considering the review and West Central Halifax was one area that needs to be reviewed.  

Councillor Raistrick referred to the marketing of services to schools and asked if there was a policy in place for this.  There is a need to establish a customer base before looking at actively marketing these services. In response, Councillor Evans agreed that there is a need to define the customer base and identify what services could be marketed to schools. 
(v)
Adults, Health and Social Care 

Councillor Metcalfe, Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Social Care, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:
Ongoing monitoring of the AHSC budget remains a key priority-both to ensure implementation of Budget Council decisions and crucially the separate demand management initiatives required to tackle ever increasing demand pressures on services due to demographic factors.  In my conversations with Councillors from other authorities it is very clear that demand pressures on Adult Social Care services are very real and increasing for all Councils.

I recently attended a Local Government (LG) Group summit for lead Members of Adult Social Care to hear a presentation from Andrew Dilnot, who is the Chair of the Commission on the Funding of Care and Support. The Dilnot Commission recently published its much anticipated report on funding reform for Adult Social Care and made recommendations on how to make the care and support system fairer. Also separately published are the Law Commission’s recommendations for developing a simpler legal framework for care and support. 

It has been said that these proposals present us with the best chance in a generation to finally deliver a care and support system that is fit for the 21st century. The LG Group has developed a declaration on such reform that is calling on Government to act now and build political consensus to provide a clear programme of action.

The newly constituted Shadow Health & Wellbeing Board has held its first meetings. Key work over the next few months, following an update of the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment (JSNA), is to produce a Health & Wellbeing Strategy, crucially to enable work on “narrowing the gap”  across Calderdale.

A short informative bulletin has been circulated to all members looking at the initiatives and developments that have taken place under the Putting People First (PPF) programme and looking to the future under the “Think Local, Act Personal” banner. I attended the AGM of the Calderdale Forum 50+, and went to one of the “taster” events organised by the Directorate’s Neighbourhood Schemes in proposing setting up three new Schemes for 50+ residents. The one in Southowram I went to was well received and attended.

All Members were sent a briefing by the Director regarding the situation at Heath Bank Nursing Home.  Following the ongoing concerns leading to admissions being suspended, the Care Quality Commission (CQC), have now removed the home’s Nursing Home registration.  That decision triggered an immediate commencement on re-locating all the home’s residents to other nursing homes, co-ordinated by senior social workers and nurses.   Very regrettable that this situation has happened, but there has been a tremendous teamwork effort from staff across the Council, Calderdale NHS and CQC. This has resulted in that all residents were able to move by the 27th July, well within the 28 day deadline. I thank all staff involved for their professionalism to residents and their families in carrying out this difficult job in a sensitive and caring manner.

Just to reassure Members following the news regarding Southern Cross care homes, we have ten funded placements in neighbouring authorities, but there are no Southern Cross homes in Calderdale. 

I am delighted to report that the Directorate has just commissioned the National Autistic Society (NAS), to work with us developing a joint autism strategy for the local authority and PCT. 

At the last Cabinet meeting, and on behalf of all council members, we warmly thanked Jonathan for the great job of work he has done over the last 5 years, and gave him all our best wishes on his retirement. Personally I would like to record my thanks to Jonathan for all his support and advice- conducted in a businesslike but friendly atmosphere.

Arrangements to recruit Jonathan’s successor are in place, as with an Interim Director which we hope will be starting very soon.

Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith referred to the closures of Residential Homes when they were failing and asked why the residents were moved out and not the staff.  If the staff were moved out a taskforce could take over in the interim. In response, Councillor Metcalfe advised that these were private nursing homes, not Council owned, so there were limitations in what the Council could achieve. 
Councillor Shoukat referred to Direct Payments and Day Care provision and asked whether the Council had a mechanism to ensure Day Care provision quality is maintained. In response, Councillor Metcalfe said that there was an element of choice with residents themselves, but it is paramount to ensure provision of day care services is maintained. 

(Councillor T Swift declared a prejudicial interest in the above question as a provider of Day Care Services and left the meeting for the discussion of the item). 

(Councillor Wardhaugh declared a prejudicial interest in the above question as an employee of Scope and left the meeting for the discussion of the item).

Councillor Thompson commented that he was not convinced all residents had left the Heath Bank Nursing Home and asked that this be checked.  In response, Councillor Metcalfe advised that the deadline had not yet been reached and that not all residents at the home required nursing care, but he agreed to double check this. 


(vi)
Safer and Stronger Communities 

Councillor Mrs. Nash, Cabinet Member for Safer and Stronger Communities announced her delight that 7 out of 9 of our Parks have been give Green Flag Status and asked that all Staff in the Directorate be thanked and submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

Key Headlines from the Directorate 

· Active Communities- I have had a very busy time in recent weeks speaking to a range of groups and community organisations as we see the real bustle of energy and activity from local people keen to play an active role in shaping and in some cases taking on a level of responsibility for services.  This includes community groups who are interested in parks and local spaces, or enhancing their role as volunteers working alongside our services such as Museums and Countryside. Our recent success on the Green Flags for seven parks is another example of how we are putting quality at the heart of what matters to local people. We continue to develop our work on asset transfer and will be taking a report to Cabinet shortly on a new framework which seeks to enhance our role as a trailblazer in this field. 
· Resilient and strong communities – Members will be aware of the significant challenges we faced as a Borough in responding to the English Defence Protest on 9th July following earlier events in April. Everyone pulled together with a shared purpose to minimise disruption, create a safe environment and return to normality as quickly as possible.  We heard from community representatives at Scrutiny last week on the level of support and partnership. I was also pleased that the events planned for the opening day of the Halifax Festival passed without disruption. There were some learning points for us, and these will be assessed carefully, as it is unlikely to be the last time we face a challenge of this nature. 
· Delivering good services with fewer resources – Following the budget consultation last year and the setting of the annual budget, we know in our directorate that we have to deliver our services with fewer resources and deliver a range of savings this year. This is in context of high expectations from local people, and delivery of frontline services, such as street cleaning, benefits and culture which touch the lives of all of us. We are making good progress on implementing our savings, and I have brought a number of reports to Cabinet which have transformed our services for the new environment. These include our work on libraries, communications, neighbourhoods and registrars which are now being implemented and are all set to deliver on time and on budget. Even in areas which have caused concern, such as in Shibden Park, I have worked with key people to find a solution, get results and move forward. 

· Park Wood Crematorium – In early July, I attended the opening of our new Crematorium in Elland. Our funeral services have long had a reputation for good customer service, sensitivity and respect within our communities. This facility will only enhance this reputation and staff should be congratulated for their dedication and hard work to deliver this project on schedule. 

Councillor Shoukat referred to the Muslim Cemetery at Exley and stressed his concern for the current provision and asked if this provision was being reviewed.  In response, Councillor Mrs Nash said she would look into this and respond. 


(vi)  
Children’s Social Care and Children’s Services  

Councillor M K Swift, Cabinet Member for Children’s Social Care and Lead Member for Children’s Services submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

The time since the Council AGM has been a learning process for me in my new role as Lead Member, and for the directorate and Cllr Evans and I as we’ve developed an understanding of how the role of Lead Member and Member for Learning need to operate. So far, I think this is going well and that it was the right decision to enable us to focus thoroughly on these priorities.

Some of the key points and activities over the past two months have been:-

· Visiting Mixenden Parents Centre to talk about their budget and future plans;

· Attending a meeting at Cornerstones in Elland

· Meeting with governors from Mount Pellon 

· Visiting Halifax High to listen to the concerns of parents, governors and staff over sixth form provision

· Attending two meetings of CYPS Scrutiny panel

· Attending the Children’s Social Care Improvement Board, and the new Health and Well being Board

· I’ve been to two meetings of the Corporate Parenting panel, and would particularly highlight plans for a celebration of the work of our foster parents, which is taking place 23rd September in Town Hall. Invitations will be going out to all councillors in their role as Corporate Parents

· I met with governors from Lee Mount to talk about issues over Special Educational Needs

· Organised a meeting with key officers to discuss what we need to do about future governance arrangements for our Children’s Centres.

Councillor Evans and I both attend weekly meetings with the Directorate Leadership Team, keeping us informed about the work and enabling us to focus particularly on closely monitoring progress on the budget.

Issues that have been to Cabinet in my area of responsibility include the updated Leaving Care Policy, the Statements of Purpose for our residential care homes, and the joint plan for commissioning services for children, young people and maternity. This is a particularly important document, as it’s the first time it has been done in this way. It shows how determined we are to work together particularly with the health sector, and to make the most effective use we can of the more than £250m that we spend together on these services.

Future priorities

We have commissioned a ‘peer challenge’ of our safeguarding and looked after children’s services; this will involve our children’s social care services and partners to check how far we have progressed against the improvement plan. The challenge will take place at the end of September. This is to prepare us for the Ofsted inspection which is expected later in the year. 

Councillor Mrs Bampton-Smith commented on the good news regarding the schools in Special Measures.  In response, Councillor M K Swift replied that there were no guarantees, but they appeared to be going in the right direction. 

Councillor Hutson referred to the visit to Halifax High to listen to the concerns of parents, governors and staff over sixth form provision and asked whether any conclusions or resolutions had been drawn from the visit. In response, Councillor M K Swift advised that she went in the capacity of Chair of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel in the last Municipal Year and advised that they had expressed a definite wish for a sixth form.  This will be considered under the reviewing of the Secondary Review, as Post 16 Education is part of this review. 

(Councillor Evans declared a personal interest in the above question as he is a Governor of Halifax High School). 

Councillor McAllister referred to the “peer challenge” and asked whether it would be carried out internally or externally.  In response, Councillor M K Swift said it would be an external process. 

Councillor Ford referred to the commissioning of services for Children and Young People and the rapid increase in Looked after Children; raised concerns that the up to date figures for June 2011 should have been submitted rather than the 31st March 2010. He commented that there are 311 children on the Looked after Children Register and he had tried to get the average figure of the cost for each child.  He stressed that if the numbers are increasing so rapidly, the budget will be in serious difficulty and asked if assurances could be given that the children on the Register are getting the care they should. In response, Councillor M K Swift agreed that the up to date figures should have been submitted and advised that there were 324 children on the Register in March and this had now increased to 350. She agreed to look into the average cost for each looked after child and gave assurances that all 350 children were being looked after. 

44 QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES 

There were no questions to the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees. 

